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Fact Sheet

Assembly Bill 1622 (Simitian) 

California Health Benefits Services Program

Summary: 


Senate Bill 1622 establishes the California Health Benefits Service (CHBS) within the Department of Health Care Services to expand public insurance options and networks to individuals and employers in the State.  The bill authorizes county public health plans and the County Medical Services Program to form joint ventures with each other or the department to create a public health insurance system.

What the bill does: 
SB 1622 would provide the uninsured and purchasers of health insurance generally with the option to enroll in cost-effective, affordable public health plans as an alternative to private insurance.   

Under the bill, nonprofit, public county health insurance plans, called local initiatives (L.I.) and county organized health systems (COHS) will be able to voluntarily form joint ventures to network and to provide public insurance to individuals and employers beyond the Medi-Cal and Healthy Families clients they primarily serve.  The bill also gives the state the option to act as its own health plan and serve as the administrator of a joint venture with willing L.I.s and COHS plans, with the approval of the Administration.  

Local initiatives and county organized health systems currently operate in 20 of the state’s most populous counties.  In addition, County Medical Services Programs (CMSP) serve many persons in rural counties.  Currently, L.I.s and COHS systems are run by a county or are connected to county government.  Presently, they primarily serve Medi-Cal and Healthy Families clients, although some offer coverage to additional populations, such as home health care providers and county employees.  

SB 1622 creates a Stakeholder Group in the Department of Health Care Services to identify and report to the Legislature on barriers to forming joint ventures between county plans and/or CMSP programs interested in creating a public insurance program.   

SB 1622 also provides for the development of public health plan networks which will be required to seek licensure as a health care service plan pursuant to the Knox-Keene Act.  This provision, originally contained in AB 1X, provides an affordable public insurance alternative to employers and the uninsured.
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